
CAPE GEORGE COLONY CLUB 
 BOARD OF TRUSTEES SPECIAL BUDGET MEETING MINUTES 

JANUARY 14, 2022 
via ZOOM 

     

Minutes 
 

 

The Special Board meeting was called to order by Vice President, Ray Graves, at 10:04 am  
The purpose of this meeting is to review the 2022 Budget recommendations as presented by the Finance Committee.  
 
In Attendance:  Ray Graves, Jane Ludwig, Fayla Schwartz, Pat Gulick, Joel Janetski and John Dwyer  
 
New Business Items: 
 
Motion 1: Fayla Schwartz moved, and Joel Janetski seconded to approve and accept the final 2020 Audit provided by 
Newman, CPA. Passed - 5/0 
 
Motion 2: Fayla Schwartz moved, and John Dwyer seconded to approve the Engagement Letter with Newman CPA for 
the 2021 audit. Passed - 5/0 
 
Motion 3: Fayla Schwartz moved, and John Dwyer seconded to approve the recently revised version of the Finance 
Charter. Passed - 5/0 
 
Motion 4:  Fayla Schwartz moved, and Pat Gulick seconded to accept the appointment of Karen Krug as chair of the 
Finance Committee. Passed - 5/0 
 
Motion 5: Fayla Schwartz moved, and Joel Janetski seconded to accept and approve the 2022 Budget with the changes 
discussed and to release to the membership for a vote. Passed - 5/0 
 
Motion 6: Jane Ludwig moved, and Joel Janetski seconded to approve a budget of $1000 to the Search Committee for 
advertising and recruitment expenses. Passed - 5/0 
 
 

What a professional, well-organized, fact-based budget presentation made to the Board and the community 
today.  A heartfelt thank you to the Finance Committee for its commitment to the task.  
 
 
Announcements: 

• Study Session – Monday, January 24,2022 at 3:00 PM via Zoom 
• Board Meeting – Thursday, January 27, 2022 at 3:00 PM via Zoom 

Adjournment:  Joel Janetski moved, and John Dwyer seconded to adjourn at 11:32 am.  Passed - 5/0 
 
 
 
 
_____________________________    ____________________________________ 
Jane Ludwig, Secretary      Ray Graves, Vice President 
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The Board Meeting was called to order by Vice President, Ray Graves at 2:50 pm   

Fayla Schwartz moved, and Pat Gulick seconded to move to Executive Session to discuss a legal/personnel 
issue. Passed -5/0 

John Dwyer moved, and Joel Janetski seconded to return to the Regular Session at 3:07 pm. Passed - 5/0 

 

Motion 1: Jane Ludwig moved, and Joel Janetski seconded to acknowledge and accept the January 24, 2022 
former General Manager’s formal response to the January 4, 2022 letter from Cape George Colony. The HOA 
attorney will be contacted to draft a letter in response to former manager.   Passed - 5/0 

 

Announcements: Statement from the trustees.  

In response to the inquiries voiced at the end of the Jan. 24th Study Session, the Board would like to make the 
following statement: 

We take the events of the past few months seriously and are very committed to the well-being and 
advancement of our Cape George community.  We made the best decisions we could from the 
information available to us.  We did not act in isolation and sought advice and input from both legal 
and outside sources.  We will use this experience to review, revise and create policies and procedures 
with the goal of affecting positive change. We stand by the decisions we have voted on as a board and 
make an appeal to the community to focus on moving forward.  

 

In Attendance: Jane Ludwig, Fayla Schwartz, Ray Graves, Pat Gulick, John Dwyer, and Joel Janetski. 

 

Action on Minutes: Jane Ludwig moved, and Fayla Schwartz seconded to approve the minutes of the regular 
Board Meeting dated - December 16, 2021. Passed - 5/0  

Jane Ludwig moved, and John Dwyer seconded to approve the minutes of the Special Board meeting dated – 
December 23, 2021. Passed - 5/0 

Jane Ludwig moved, and Joel Janetski seconded to approve the minutes of the Special Budget meeting dated- 
January 14, 2022. Passed - 5/0 

 

Membership Report: Jane Ludwig 

Harvey Stone & Fleur Green purchased 31 Dungeness Pl from Britt Litchford & Elaine Jong 

Craig & Caroline Erickson purchased lot 8-3 San Juan Dr from Dan Swanson 

 

Treasurer’s Report:  Fayla Schwartz 

For the Year ended December 31, 2021        

A summarized unaudited comparative balance sheet and a condensed statement of revenues and expenses 
are included following this brief narrative. Detailed unaudited statements are not yet available as they are 
being prepared for audit but will be available on the Cape George website in the future.    
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2021 BALANCE SHEET COMMENTS        

Bank statements for both operating cash and reserve cash have been received, reconciled and reviewed and 
there are no problems or exceptions.    The primary reserve bank account at Pacific Premier Bank was over the 
FDIC limit on December 31, 2021.  This is temporary and will be corrected in February.    

Operating cash balances are not as strong as the prior year, due in in part to the delay in the 2022 budget 
coupons being sent out.  As a result, fewer Members prepaid their 2022 assessments.  This impact is also 
noticeable in the Prepaid Income line.   This slight dip in cash is expected to self-correct during first quarter 
2022.        

Reserve balances have remained relatively stable over the past year, suggesting that reserve assessments and 
reserve expenditures are tracking fairly evenly.  A full reconciliation of the reserves will be presented near the 
end of March.  

        

2021 REVENUE AND EXPENSE COMMENTS        

Combined operations are performing behind both budget and the prior year.    Higher overall labor costs, 
higher utility costs and higher repair and maintenance expenses in General operations are the primary causes 
for the unfavorable variances.          

As is most often the case, Water operations are performing better than budget.  Marina operations are 
performing at levels nearly identical to their budget.       

General operations significantly underperformed both the budget and the prior year.  Much higher repair and 
maintenance costs are the primary cause.   The escalating operating losses need to be brought back under 
control.  Clearly an expectation for the new Manager will be a heightened responsiveness to neutralizing 
unfavorable or unexpected events.        

        

FUTURE FINANCIAL EVENTS         

The 2021 financial statements and transactions are currently being prepared to send to the external auditors.  
It is expected that there will be audit adjustments, but those adjustments are anticipated to be little different 
from adjustments generated during the 2019 and 2020 audits.     
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Committee Reports: The following committee reports were submitted to the Board of Trustees: 
Environmental, Finance x 2, Pool, and ad hoc Search Committee x 2.  The reports are attached to these 
minutes and incorporated by reference.  

 

Member participation: none 

 

New Business Action Items:  

At the Study Session on January 24, 2022, Fayla Schwartz moved, and John Dwyer seconded to approve the 
purchase of a laptop for use by the treasurer position.  Member will make purchase on account at Costco to 
double the warranty to 4 years. Member to be reimbursed for $600 plus tax and shipping.  Passed -5/0 

 

Motion 2: Pat Gulick moved, and John Dwyer seconded to approve the creation of an ad hoc committee to 
oversee the preservation and repair of our current berm.  Passed - 5/0 
 
Motion 3: Joel Janetski moved, and Pat Gulick seconded to approve the variance request at lot 15 Quinault 
Loop with the recommendation of the Roads & Building Committee. Passed - 5/0 

 
Motion 4: John Dwyer moved, and Fayla Schwartz seconded at approve John Dwyer as Board liaison to the 
Water and Fitness Committee and Joel Janetski as Board liaison to the Building Committee.  Passed - 5/0 
 
Motion 5: Jane Ludwig moved, and Joel Janetski seconded to approve the revised Confidentially Agreement as 
presented at the Jan. 24, 2022 Study Session.  Passed - 5/0 

 

Motion 6: Fayla Schwartz moved, and John Dwyer seconded to make the 3% raises for all current Cape George 
employees retroactive to January 1, 2022. Passed - 5/0 

 

Motion 7: Fayla Schwartz moved to approve increasing ADP payroll processor to include HR services. Motion 
tabled for further discussion.  

 

Motion 8: Fayla Schwartz moved, and Joel Janetski seconded to ratify moving Terri to Paid Vacation accrual for 
a 6–14-year employee, retroactive to May 2021.  Passed - 5/0 

 

Motion 9:  Jane Ludwig moved and Fayla Schwartz seconded to approve the revisions to EMP08a - GM Job 
Description recommended by the Search Committee and including the changes discussed today. Passed -5/0 

 

Motion 10: Jane Ludwig moved, and John Dwyer seconded to approve the job postings as recommended by 
the Search Committee. Passed - 5/0 
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Motion 11: John Dwyer moved to accept the member donation of a Thomas organ, valued at approximately 
$1200.  Motion failed without a second. 

 

Open Board Discussion:  none  

 

Announcements:   

• Budget Ratification Meeting - Friday, February 11, 2022 at 3 pm 

• Study Session – Tuesday, February 22, 2022 at 3 pm  

• Board meeting - Thursday, February 24, 2022 at 3 pm 
 
 
Adjournment:  John Dwyer moved, and Fayla Schwartz seconded to adjourn the meeting at 4:01 pm. Passed -
5/0 

 

Submitted by:      Approved by:  

 

___________________________  ________________________________ 
Jane Ludwig, Secretary    Ray Graves, Vice President 

 

 

ENVIRONMENTAL COMMITTEE MINUTES 

Tuesday, December 14, 2021 9:15 am (via ZOOM) 

ATTENDANCE: Kyanne Anderson, Varn Brooks, Patty Dunmire, Sue Dunning, Marta Krissovich, Stephen 

McDevitt, Kitty Rucker, Ruth Ross, Bob Sullivan, Elaine Sullivan, Richard Vandemark, Gina Webber  

 

I. CALL TO ORDER: Steve McDevitt called the meeting to order at 9:19 am. 

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: Approval of the minutes from the November 2021 meeting was deferred until 

the next meeting to allow time for their distribution to the committee.  

III. FISCAL REPORT: The current balance is $1383.87, unchanged from last month.  

IV. OLD BUSINESS 

A. Styrofoam Recycling is scheduled for January 8. Notices have been distributed to let people 

know to schedule a time to drop off.  

B. Revisions to Cape George tree removal permit: Pat Gulick will follow-up with the Board 

about the committee’s suggestion that information be added to the permit form asking if the 

property is shoreline and notifying the member that they first need to contact the county for 

approval or to obtain documentation that county approval is not needed. 

C. Clubhouse Landscaping: Patty Dunmire to provide an update after the holidays. 

V. NEW BUSINESS 

A. Storm Damage Assessment: Jim Johannessen, of Coastal Geologic Services, which designed 

the original berm, will be submit a preliminary proposal for berm repairs soon to get feedback 

from the board on how they want him to proceed. Because Pat Rooney, with whom Jim had 
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been working in the past, is no longer the manager, Pat Gulick will need to work with the Board 

to determine who will serve as contact person for Jim.  

B. Oil Spill Preparedness and HAZWOPER Training: Steve continues efforts to obtain 

information/resources concerning oil spill readiness in our community. Steve and Ruth both 

completed the HAZWOPER training to serve as volunteers in the event of wildlife impacted by 

an oil spill.  

C. King Tides Initiative/Webinar: Ruth will provide the link to the recording of the webinar to 

the committee once it is ready. 

D. Access to beach over the berm: The committee discussed the need to identify a couple of good 

places for people to access the beach from the area north of the clubhouse and the placement of 

a temporary barrier to reduce foot traffic and hence erosion across the berm in other areas, 

given the recent damage to the berm. The following motion was made by Kitty Rucker and 

Marta Krissovich, seconded by Gina Webber, and passed unanimously. “To reduce further 

damage to the berm, we recommended installing a temporary symbolic and environmentally 

friendly barrier to discourage foot traffic from crossing the berm except at specific designated 

entrances to the beach.” Pat Gulick will present this proposal to the Board to get approval. 

The meeting was adjourned at 10:30 am. 

 

Respectfully submitted 

Ruth Ross, Secretary 

 

Finance Committee Minutes  
December 31, 2021 

 
To:    Cape George Board of Trustees, Cape George Office Administrator 
From:  CG Finance Committee 
Attending:   Karen Krug, Collette Carpenter, Gail Krentzman, Georgette Semick; Board Members 
Fayla Schwartz and John Dwyer 
 
Because John Dwyer is now a member of the Board of Trustees, he submitted his resignation as 
Chair of the Finance Committee. He will stay on as a non-voting member of the Committee. 
 
Motion 1: Karen Krug was nominated as the new Chairperson, subject to approval of the Board. 
Unanimously approved. 
 
Committee Charter:  Georgette discussed the draft Committee Charter that had been previously 
circulated to members for review. A revision to the Preamble to allow the Board to appoint a second 
nonvoting Trustee to the Committee was discussed and approved.  Subject to final review of that 
revision, the Charter will be provided to Fayla for transmittal to the Board for review and approval. 
Motion 2: The Charter as revised was approved by Committee to send to the Board. 
 
2022 Budget Recommendations for the Board:  The Committee considered the draft document called 
“2022 Budget Recommendations Addendum . . .”.  It was decided that 

• Since the Special Budget Meeting had yet to be scheduled, the less confusing approach would 
be for the Committee to simply supersede the packet sent to the Board on December 13, 2021 
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(not distributed to the Membership) with a new recommendations packet based on this 
memorandum. 

• Gail and Georgette will prepare a new draft recommendations package based on the following 
changes: 

o Adjustment to wages and benefits considering the open Manager position 
o Balanced Operational Budget with increase of 4% to Operations Assessment and 2.5% 

increase to Reserve Assessment. These increases are both in conformance with the 
current CG ByLaws. 

o Increase of 10% to Water fees with the intent of adding excess income to water 
reserve account at the conclusion of the 2022 fiscal year. 

o Increase of 20% to marina fees with the intent of adding any excess income to marina 
reserve account at the conclusion of the 2022 fiscal year. 

The changes will be circulated to the Committee for consideration at a Finance Committee 
meeting scheduled for January 6 at 10:00 PST 

• Fayla will attempt to schedule the Special Board Budget Meeting on or around January 14th. 
 
Update on Other Yearend Tasks:  Each member delineated their open questions and pending 
tasks for closing 2022, including: 

• Payroll and benefits corrections needed 

• Review of reserve account balances and transfers during 2021 in light of Board minutes 

• Request passwords for read only access to the TOPSONE (CF system) for Committee 
members 

• Meeting with CF to include Treasurer and Chair 

• Meeting with Newman (auditors) regarding 2020 audit 

• Administrative questions:  
o Is old bookkeepers' system still available to assist with tracking vendors and 

contractors? 
o Posting of IRS refund checks 
o Transfer of funds from Marina Reserve Account to operations for completion of 

North Jetty project. 
 
Submitted By: 
 Georgette Semick for Finance Committee 
 January 24, 2022 

 
 

Finance Committee Meeting 
January 6, 2022 

 
TO:  Cape George Board of Trustees, Cape George Office 
FROM:  Finance Committee 
Attending: Karen Krug, Collette Carpenter, Gail Krentzman, Georgette Semick; Board Members 
Fayla Schwartz and John Dwyer  
 
The purpose of the meeting was to review the work done by members on the 2022 Budget and make 
decisions on the final recommendations to the Board in preparation for the anticipated January 14, 
2022 Special Board Meeting on 2022 Budget. 



CAPE GEORGE COLONY CLUB 
 BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING MINUTES 

January 27, 2022 
via ZOOM 

   

Minutes 
 

 

• For general operations, water operations and reserve assessments we will use 3 months at 
2021 budget levels and 9 months @ proposed 2022 budget. For marina, because of its annual 
billing cycle, we will use expenses at a 3/9 calculation but will use full 12 months of income at 
2022 proposed rates. We believe this is in accordance with our Governing Documents and the 
RCWs. 

• Marina bills will not be sent out until the budget is ratified. 

• Increases to 2022 assessments will be 4% General Operations; 10% water usage fee; an 
average of 20% for marina moorage in accordance with Marina Committee recommended 
rates; and 2.5% for reserve assessments.  We believe these rates are in accordance with our 
ByLaws and RCWs. 

• The draft memorandum about ByLaw increase limitations will be withheld from the budget 
package and be used as backup discussion. 

 
The group will work with email to compile the Budget Recommendations to go to the Board, hopefully 
by Monday 1/10/2022. 
 
Other time-critical items for discussion: 
 

• 1099s: Collette had found at least one contractor who needs to receive a 1099 but whose 
record was not marked to produce one from the AP system.  A review of the vendor file will 
hopefully identify and correct others. 

• Discussions with Community Financials indicated that the process and approval for Accounts 
Payable may need revision to ensure timely and appropriate approvals. 

• We still have not received the November 30, 2021 financial reports. The imminent meeting 
with CF will hopefully determine the holdup and correct it. 

• The IRA match for employees was recoded to comply with our stated benefits. 

• ADP system will now produce hard copies of check stubs for all employees. 
 
A discussion of Zoom Best Practices and the recommendation to appoint a Zoom-proficient 
moderator (Not a Board member or the Manager) for Board meetings.  At large meetings recognizing 
speakers is a problem. 
 
The next scheduled Committee Meeting is February 1, 2022 with two primary agenda items: 

• Reserve accounts 

• End of year financials. 
 
Submitted by: Georgette Semick for Finance Committee 

January 24, 2022 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 



CAPE GEORGE COLONY CLUB 
 BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING MINUTES 

January 27, 2022 
via ZOOM 

   

Minutes 
 

Pool Committee Meeting 

Jan. 4, 2022  

3 pm Clubhouse 

 

Present at the meeting: 

Sandi Guilin, Penny Jensen, Patty Dunmire, Kris Edwards, Linda Mollino, Mary Hilfer, Vicki Horton, 

John Galm, Marta Krissovich 

Meeting was called to order by Penny Jensen, Chair 

 

Financial Report:  $925.87 in our account 

 

Old Business:  1. Thanks to Kris Edwards and Linda Mollino for installing bathing cap/shoe signs. 2. 

Non-slip material is applied to changing room floors.  3.  Water temperature goal is 84 degrees. 

 

New Business:  1.  After much discussion re virus, we will continue water aerobics class.  A sign re no 

more than 2 swimmers in the changing rooms at a time will be installed by Marta.  A sign re keeping 

the changing room doors propped open will also be installed.  2.  Penny Jensen moved and Marta 

2nd that we would purchase a $50 gift certificate for Mike Thorwick for his extraordinary contribution 

repairing and maintaining our dehumidification and other pool systems.  This motion was unanimously 

approved.  3.  Sandi and Jose kindly donated the new beautiful changing room hooks to the pool.  

Thanks to them.  Sandi shared the painting we will install at the entrance the pool.  It is BEAUTIFUL!!! 

Thanks Sandi!  4.  Linda Mollino moved, and Patty Dunmire seconded a motion for the committee to 

purchase a sound system for the Water Aerobics class.  It was unanimously approved.  5.  Patty 

Dunmire asked the Committee if anyone would be willing to run for the Board.  6.  A creative bathing 

cap contest will be announced in the February Newsletter.  7.  We will start identifying projects for 

which we can Fund Raise.   

   

Respectfully submitted:  Penny Jensen, Chair  

 

 

 

 MINUTES OF SEARCH COMMITTEE FOR GENERAL MANAGER MEETING 
      1/4/2021 
 
Attendees via Zoom:  
Julie Gertler, Chair 
Collette Carpenter 
Lynn Terwoerds 
Joel Janetski 
Susi Feller 
 
1. Julie announced that Susi is taking over as chairperson. 
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2. GM Job Description: 
Discussion:  
The capegeorge.org website has extensive documents including a comprehensive job description for 
the GM. Click Documents, then click Rules & Regs and scroll down to Finance & Employment. 
Review EMP01, EMP02, EMP08a as well as FIN01 and FIN02. They are all in PDF format and 
cannot be edited. 
Action: 

- Lynn will convert the documents into “Word” format and each committee member will make desired 
changes. 

- Collette will forward those documents to the Finance committee members for their input. 

- We will finalize our changes at the next meeting and then forward to the Board for their input and 
final approval. 

- Clarify with the Board as to what the expectations are of the GM regarding HOA problems that 
arise outside of regular working hours. 

 
3. Timeline: 
Discussion: 
There is consensus that we will try to proceed as efficiently as possible in selecting the final cut of 
qualified applicants to forward to the Board. However, the process should not be rushed at the 
expense of due diligence.  
Action: 

- Post the position by 2/1/21. 

- Post the position for 4 weeks. 

- Limit interviews to qualified candidates only (based on their CVs). 

- Complete interviews and reference checks prior to proceeding to background checks. 
 
4. Interviews/Reference Checks: 
Discussion: 
Create performance-based interview questions. Create release of information authorization form for 
applicant to sign prior to checking references. Terri should be invited to participate in the interview 
process.  
Action: 
- Susi will create drafts and forward to committee members for their review and input.  

- Finalize documents at next meeting. 
 
5. Applications: 
Discussion: 
We have already received inquiries and CVs from 3 people. We need to inform applicants that we 
have received their information and that we will be in touch once our process is finalized. 
Action: 
- Julie will create a form letter to be sent to prospective applicants. 
- Approve letter via e-mail as soon as available and send to applicants. 
 
 

http://capegeorge.org/
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6. Posting the Position: 
Discussion: 
Where should the position be posted? How much will it cost? What needs to be included in the 
posting? 
Action: 
- Julie will research options as to where. All committee members are asked to forward any ideas they 
have to Julie. 

- The posting should be comprised of a paragraph outlining the position with a hyperlink to our 
website and documents which include the comprehensive job description. In addition, the posting 
needs to include EEOC wording. 

- Once the job description is completed then we will create the wording for the posting. 

- Follow-up at next meeting. 
 
7. Salary: 
Discussion: 
The prior GM’s salary seems to have been higher than the mean salary for our region. There are 
several options other than a high salary to attract high quality applicants.  
Action: 
- The search committee does not set the GM’s pay. The Board decides the GM’s pay. However, the 
search committee will provide the Board with information and suggestions to assist in this decision-
making process. 

- Lynn and Collette will work together to outline regional salaries for this position and include 
suggestions as to how to incentivize and attract quality applicants.  

- Joel will try to obtain information as to present salaries, benefits and bonuses etc. of HOA 
managers at Kala Point and Port Ludlow. 

- Committee members will review above information once available and then forward our 
recommendations to the Board. 

 
 
Next meeting: Monday 1/17 at 3:00pm.  
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Susi 
 
  
MINUTES OF SEARCH COMMITTEE FOR GENERAL MANAGER MEETING 
      1/17/2021 
 
Attendees via Zoom:  
Julie Gertler 
Collette Carpenter 
Lynn Terwoerds 
Joel Janetski 
Susi Feller, Chair 
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1. Minutes for the meeting on 1/4/21 were approved. 
 
2. Job Description: 
Discussion: 
Several more changes were made since the last meeting including changing 2 items under “Managing 
Finances” from Responsibility “A” to “C” (3.f and 3.g). There was consensus that “Community 
Manager” would be a better title than “General Manager”, however since all the other EMP and FIN 
documents refer to General Manager, this is not the time to change the title since all documents 
would have to be updated. 
Action: 
Everyone is encouraged to take another look at all of the “A” designations in the job description to see 
if any others should be upgraded and provide feedback to Susi by tomorrow. We will then forward to 
the Board for review and further revisions. We recommend that the Board consider implementing a 
process to review, update and amend all documents on our website, especially all EMP and FIN 
documents, and at that time the title for the GM could be changed. A task force or committee may 
need to be created to accomplish this task. 
 
3. Authorization for Release of Information: 
Discussion: 
No time for discussion today. 
Action: 
Review at next meeting. 
 
4. Letters to prospective applicants: 
Discussion/Action: Closed. Terri sent out letters. 
 
5. Job Posting: 
Discussion: 
Julie presented a draft as to the wording of the post. Some suggestions were made and incorporated. 
The Board approved up to $1000.- to advertise this position. Much discussion ensued as to whether 
or not to use “Indeed” as a resource since there are some significant pitfalls with this service. Taking 
out classified ads in the local papers was discussed and not felt to be of high yield but may yet be 
considered since our options are limited. Networking locally with various organizations and community 
members to get the word out would definitely be worthwhile. 
Action: 
Julie and Susi will finalize the wording of the post and forward to the Board for review. We will 
advertise using the national CAI website. Julie will further research what local networks we can tap 
into. We will also engage our community residents. Susi will research local newspaper options and 
costs. Follow-up next meeting. We will ask Terri to post the vacancy on our website (left hand column) 
with a link to the job description. 
 
6. Salary:  
Discussion: 
Collette and Lynn created a white paper “Cape George Compensation Guidelines”. This incredibly 
well outlined and informative document summarizes local data as to HOA manager salaries. It 
provides data as to the compounding aspects given an annual 3% increase in the salary and how 
important it is to set an appropriate initial salary. There is no reason to provide a starting salary that is 
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the same as the last GM. Moving expenses have tax implications for both the employee and our 
organization. About half of the community’s operating budget is consumed by salaries. The document 
provides suggestions as to monetary incentives not related to the salary as well as non-monetary 
benefits and perks that our community could offer that might entice a candidate to work for us. We are 
most appreciative of all the work that has gone into this white paper especially on such short notice 
and while working on other committees for our HOA. 
Action: 
We will forward the Cape George Compensation Guidelines to the Board for their review. The Board 
may refer any questions via email, phone or Zoom to Lynn and Collette. 
 
7. Interview Questions: 
Discussion/Action:  
Deferred until next meeting. Susi will forward a draft of questions which will have to be revised and 
paired down. 
 
8. Reference Questions: 
Discussion/Action:  
Deferred to next meeting. Susi will send out a draft. 
 
9. Background Checks: 
Discussion/Action: Deferred to next meeting. 
 
10. Next meeting: Wednesday February 2nd at 2pm 

 
Respectfully submitted, 
Susi 
 
 
 
 



CAPE GEORGE COLONY CLUB 
Budget Ratification Meeting Minutes 

February 11, 2022 
Via ZOOM 

   

Minutes 
 

 

The meeting was called to order by Vice President, Ray Graves, at 3:00 pm.   

Trustees in Attendance:  Ray Graves, Jane Ludwig, Pat Gulick, John Dwyer, Joel Janetski and Fayla Schwartz 

The Election Committee, including the Board Secretary, met on February 10, 2022 at 10:00am in the Cape George office 

to count appropriately submitted Member ballots for the ratification of the 2022 Budget and Reserve Projects. 

Election Results are presented by Secretary, Jane Ludwig as follows:   
Of a maximum of 654 possible votes of members in good standing. a total of 305 ballots were received. Fifteen (15) of 

those could not be counted, six (6) envelopes were not signed, five (5) trust account was not properly identified, one (1) 

were members not in good standing and one (1) name was not listed as a member, one (1) had no outside envelope, 

and one (1) envelope was empty. 

The voting results are:  

Measure Item Votes Cast Approval Disapproval 

1 2022 Operating budget 290 264 26 

2 2022 Reserve projects    289 248 41 

 
 
Secretary, Jane Ludwig announced, as we comply with the Cape George By-laws, the budget is ratified.  
Vice President, Ray Graves called for questions or comments from those who attended. None came forth. 
 
 
Adjourn: Pat Gulick moved, and Fayla Schwartz seconded to move to Executive Session to discuss a personnel matter at 
3:16 pm. Passed - 5/0 
 
Adjourn: Fayla Schwartz moved, and John Dwyer seconded to move to regular session at 4:46 pm. Passed-5/0 
 
Motion #1:  Joel Janetski moved, and John Dwyer seconded that we instruct the Search Committee to post the Cape 
George General Manager job opening this coming week in the venues discussed in the Executive Session.   
Passed-5/0 
 
Motion #2:  Jane Ludwig moved, and Fayla Schwartz seconded that the acting manager may recruit an individual for a 
temporary, part time office support position. This part time position will terminate once the Office Administrator 
position is staffed full time. Passed-5/0 
 
Motion #3:  Fayla Schwartz moved, and John Dwyer seconded to extend the workdays of the seasonal employee to 
November 30, contingent upon work availability. Passed-5/0 
 



CAPE GEORGE COLONY CLUB 
Budget Ratification Meeting Minutes 

February 11, 2022 
Via ZOOM 

   

Minutes 
 

Motion #4:  Pat Gulick moved, and John Dwyer seconded to approve the ad hoc committee to oversee the repair and 
preservation of the berm.  
 Committee Members include Varn Brooks, Steve McDevitt, Colleen Brady, Jim Bodkin, Mark VanDeMark, John 
 Hanks with Pat Gulick as Board Liaison. 
Passed-5/0 
 
 
Adjournment:  Joel Janetski moved, and John Dwyer seconded to adjourn the Ratification meeting at 5:41 pm. 
Passed-5/0. 
 
 
 
 
 
Submitted by:      Approved by:  

 

___________________________  ________________________________ 
Jane Ludwig, Secretary    Ray Graves, Vice President 

 

























CAPE GEORGE COLONY CLUB 
 BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING MINUTES 

February 24, 2022 
via ZOOM 

     

Minutes 
 

The tank farm property lines have not been surveyed, although it was previously reported 
that they had been. John will discuss with his contact to see if he can determine an 
approximate location for the east boundary of the tank farm. We need to locate the property 
line to determine whether the filter backflush pond is contained within Cape George property. 
If it is not possible to obtain an approximate location, Cape George will require a survey.  
 
Water leak report for December: 

29 leaks  
113 connections used less than 30 gpd 
We will know about broken pipes from the freeze when Feb 7 readings are taken.  

 
2021 Average water use per connection, by month, in gallons per day.  

December 94 
November 79 
October 84 
September 129 
August     208 
July    235 
June    184 
May    157 
April     117 
March 86 
Feb 83 
January 86 

 
For the year 2021, 37 households have been billed for excess water use.  
 
The next scheduled meeting will be Tuesday, March 1, 2022, at 4 PM in the clubhouse.  
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